
ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 21 JANUARY 2010 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Bainbridge, 
Mrs Farmer, Hendry, Mrs Riddle (substitute for Councillor Watson), Mrs Styth and Mrs Vasey
ALSO 

PRESENT:
Councillor M Bowman – Economy Portfolio Holder

Councillor R Bloxham – Environment and Economy Portfolio Holder


Colin Smith – Glamis Consultancy (Item A.2)


Doug Reid – James F Stephen Architects (Item A.2)


Ewan McCarthy – Bright 3D (Item A.2)


Fiona Cameron – Bright 3D (Item A.2)

EEOSP.01/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Robson and Watson
EEOSP.02/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

EEOSP.03/10
AGENDA
RESOLVED: That Item A.5 regarding Parking Strategy be moved up the agenda to follow item A.2 to facilitate the relevant officer’s attendance at the meeting.
EEOSP.04/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 10 September 2009, 22 October 2009 and 3 December 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

EEOSP.05/10
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters that had been the subject of call in.

EEOSP.06/10 – TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE REFURBISHMENT PROJECT, OLD TOWN HALL - UPDATE
The External Funding Officer (Mr Griffiths) submitted report DS.02/10 that provided an update on the latest developments in the design and feasibility work currently underway to refurbish the Tourist Information Centre and Assembly Room at the Old Town Hall.  

Mr Griffiths asked the Panel to:

· consider whether the proposals provided an exciting and engaging introduction to Carlisle Tourism’s offer

· consider whether the proposals respected the interior and exterior historic fabric of the building

· consider whether the proposals appeared realistic and deliverable, and

· provide general feedback on the options presented.

Mr Griffiths introduced Mr Colin Smith from Glamis Consultancy who gave a presentation to provide the latest information on the development of options.
Mr Smith gave a detailed presentation outlining the history of the Old Town Hall and Assembly Room and current layout, the aims of the project, the key elements of the proposal, the options to be considered, potential costs and the impact of the proposed development.  
Members believed the project was an exciting one for the City of Carlisle and that the proposed development would focus attention on the Old Town Hall as an historic building.  

A Member asked how many people a cafe in the Assembly Room would seat.  Mr Smith stated that there would be space for approximately 45 covers but that that would be discussed as part of the detailed options appraisal process.  He believed that a cafe in the Assembly Room would complement the Tourist Information Centre and that it could be a financially attractive option.
A Member believed that access to the Tourist Information Centre was currently difficult for the elderly and young people with families and that the toilet facilities were not suitable for the public.  The Member believed that if the Assembly Room were refurbished as a meeting venue the lack of parking would still detract from the venue and therefore a cafe was a better option for people already in the city centre.  
A Member felt that funding would be made available from organisations to enable the project to go ahead.  
The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Edwards) advised that the refurbishment of the Town Hall would be discussed at Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel only as part of the Capital Project Funding.  

A Member had queried the figures in the report and Mr Griffiths responded by advising that the figures related to the amount that the Executive wish to allocate to enable the project to move forward and as a marker of their commitment to the implementation.  He advised that there were a number of funding options and that some of the organisations from which funding may be obtained were partners on the Steering Group.  He advised that if the Council and current partners were in favour of the project going ahead and that if the preferred option required funding of up to £1.1 million further funding would be required and the indicated timescales may have to be revised dependent upon where the funding was coming from.  

A Member stated that he was pleased about the proposals relating to the outside of the building.  He believed that the project could be used to educate young people about the history of Carlisle.  He believed that, rather than a cafe in the Assembly Room, an audio visual display would be more appropriate.
In response Mr Griffiths stated that it would be part of the detailed consideration of any commercial use option that the Room could contain elements of display related to the tourist information to complement the Centre

A Member asked about the composition of the project Steering Group and Mr Griffiths advised that it was chaired by Councillor Bowman (Portfolio Holder) and included representatives from the Carlisle Tourism Partnership, NWDA, Cumbria Tourism and himself.  Mr Griffiths agreed to circulate a list of members of the Steering Group.  
Members believed that the preferred option should be a higher specification option but felt that the building work should be offered to local building companies and not offered to other companies unless the expertise is not available locally.

A Member believed that directional display boards at the front of the building were an excellent idea but asked whether the rear of the building had been considered in the plans.  Mr Smith started that lighting at the rear of the building had been discussed and would be included in the options.  Mr Reid (James F Stephen Architects) confirmed that by stating that they had fully considered the whole area around the building.
A Member asked whether the Guildhall had been included as part of the project.  The Portfolio Holder advised that it was not but could be looked at at some point in the future as a separate project.

Mr Griffiths advised that as part of the Tourist Information Centre services, visitors would gain a better understanding of the other attractions such as the Guildhall and Tullie House and therefore be more likely to visit them.  
Members believed that the project would be a great asset to Carlisle, as the capital of Cumbria.

A Member was concerned that there may be negative publicity attached to the project and suggested that press statements should be made by the Portfolio Holder.  

The Portfolio Holder suggested that once the preferred option had been agreed there could be a workshop looking in more detail at the project, and that the workshop could possibly be held in the Assembly Room.  It was agreed that the workshop would be held following the next meeting of the Panel on 25 February 2010.
Members raised concerned that any refurbishment to both the internal and external of the building should respect the age of the building and be sympathetic.  With that in mind the consultant was asked to bring examples of similar projects they had completed to the next meeting.

Members sought assurance that lighting would be energy efficient and not cause light pollution.  Mr Smith confirmed that all lighting would be energy efficient and pollution kept to a minimum.

The Portfolio Holder thanked Members for their support and stated that she would be happy to attend the workshop and go through the project with Members at the Assembly Room.

Members thanked the consultants for their presentation.

RESOLVED:  1) That the proposals were exciting and an engaging introduction to Carlisle’s tourism offer

2) That the proposals respected the interior and exterior historic fabric of the building
3) That the proposals appeared realistic and deliverable providing funding can be obtained

4) Mr Griffiths to circulate a list of members of the Steering Group to Panel Members
5) A workshop to be held following the Panel meeting on 25 February 2010

EEOSP.07/10
PARKING STRATEGY

Members agreed to take Item A.5 at this stage of the meeting to facilitate the officer’s attendance at the meeting.

The Highways Services Manager (Mr Poole) gave a verbal response regarding issues relating to the Parking Strategy and circulated a short paper suggesting issues that Members would need to consider as part of the Car Parking Task and Finish Group.

The Chairman advised Mr Poole that the first meeting of the Car Parking Task and Finish Group was scheduled for 1 February 2010.

Mr Poole advised that a number of studies had been undertaken in recent years and that some were ongoing.  

Members agreed that the Terms of Reference of the Task and Finish Group should be agreed at the first meeting of the Group.

Mr Poole agreed to meet with the Chairman and the Acting Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Edwards) to discuss what information would be available at the first meeting.

The Chairman then updated the Panel on a letter written to the then Acting Chief Executive of Cumbria County Council in November 2009 asking why the latest study into car parking had not been made available.  No reply was received and, due to flooding in the West of the County and recent snow, the Chairman had delayed contacting the, now, Chief Executive about the issue.  The Chairman had telephoned the Chief Executive’s officer and a response advised that the report was with officers and that they would chase up a reply.  The Chairman had stated in her letter to the Acting Chief Executive that if she did not receive a satisfactory response she would take up the issue with the Chief Executive of Carlisle City Council.  Members agreed that such a letter should now be sent.
A Member was concerned that car parking problems had been discussed for many years in various Committees and issues such as Park and Ride had divided opinion among Members of the City and County Councils. She believed there was an impasse and that the development of a Car Parking Strategy had been delayed.  

Members suggested that the Parking Strategy should be looked at with the Tourism Strategy and gave as an example that the routes from car parks to attractions within the City Centre should be made attractive to the public.

RESOLVED: 1) That the Chairman write to the Chief Executive of the City Council expressing concerns about the lack of response from the Chief Executive of the County Council.
EEOSP.08/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) submitted report OS.03/10 providing an overview of matters related to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Details of the latest version of the work programme were also included.
Ms Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan covering the period 1 January 2010 to 30 April 2010 had been published on 18 December 2009.  There were no items of the current plan within the remit of the Panel.
· The Scrutiny Chairs Group had met on Wednesday 16 December 2009 and the minutes had previously been circulated to scrutiny Members.  The next meeting was scheduled for 1 March 2010.
· A half-day workshop would be held at the rise of the meeting of the Panel on Performance Indicators including Fly Tipping as requested by Panel Members.
A Member advised that she had attended a workshop on Fly Tipping and had found it very informative and useful.  Mr Les Tickner had taken notes at the meeting but had now left the authority and had not circulated the notes.  

Members also advised that there were a number of issues relating to the work programme where officers had been involved in various ongoing projects and had now left the authority.  It was unclear who was taking on the work.  A list had been circulated indicating which officers were covering posts but the list was incorrect.  

The Acting Interim Director (Ms Connolly) agreed to investigate those issues.
Members were concerned that the situation was causing difficulties at Panels where Members were waiting for information that could not be given as officers were unsure of their new roles.  

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) advised that the Core Strategy Report would probably not be available for the meeting in February but would be presented at the meeting scheduled for April.  

Mr Hardman further advised that the Morton Masterplan had been held up by an issue with the planning application but that work was being undertaken and the Morton Masterplan would be presented to the Panel when the issues with the planning application were resolved, probably in April.  

Members asked when the workshop dealing with Children and Young People would be scheduled as the officer in charge of the report had now left the authority.  Ms Connolly agreed to speak with officers and liaise with the Acting Scrutiny Manager.

With regard to Rickergate Mr Hardman advised that a report would be prepared for the February meeting but that it would be an update and not a development brief as stated in the work programme.  A Member suggested that officers should give reasons why reports were being removed from the work programme or delayed.  The information would in future be included in the Comments/Status box of the work programme.
Ms Edwards advised that the meeting of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel dealing with Carlisle Renaissance was being held on 26 January 2010 and confirmed that Councillors Mrs Styth and Mrs Vasey would attend from the Panel.
RESOLVED: 1) That the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

2) That the Interim Strategic Director circulate a revised list of officers covering roles where officers had left the authority
3) That the Interim Strategic Director to speak with officers covering posts with regard to reports being presented/delayed for the Panel

EEOSP.09/10
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
(a) EX.247/09
Reference from the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel – City Centre Conservation Area
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.247/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009 with regard to the City Centre Conservation Area.  
The decision of the Executive was –

“1.
That the contribution made by the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel in response to consultation on the City Centre Conservation Area be welcomed..

2.
That the Local Plans and conservation Manager be congratulated on the clarity of his report.”
RESOLVED – 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.
(b) EX.248/09
Reference From The Environment And Economy Overview And Scrutiny Panel – Implementation Of The Carlisle Economic Strategy – Release Of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) Funds
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.248/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009 with regard to the implementation of the Carlisle Economic Strategy – release of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) funds.  
The decision of the Executive was –
“1. That the observations of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel with regard to the constitutional procedure for consideration of items of business contained within the Forward Plan be received.  

2. That the Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen be encouraged to liaise with relevant Portfolio Holders with a view to preventing difficulties of the nature highlighted.”
RESOLVED: 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.
(c) EX.249/09
Reference From The Environment And Economy Overview And Scrutiny Panel – Movement Strategy Including Car Parking Strategy
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.249/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009 with regard to the Movement Strategy including Car Parking Strategy.  
The decision of the Executive was –
“That the reference from the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel concerning the Movement Strategy including Car Parking Strategy, together with the action taken by the Chairman in response to the delay in releasing the Strategy for consultation, be received.”  

RESOLVED: 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.

2) That the Chairman would chase up the response from the County Council but in the meantime the Panel had arranged a Car Parking Task and Finish Group; the first meeting scheduled for 1 February 2010.
(d) EX.269/09
Charges Review
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.269/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 17 December 2009 with regard to the Charges Review.  
The decision of the Executive was –
“1. That the addendum to Reports CS.52/09 and DC.96/09 be received.

2. That the fees and charges as set out within the relevant Appendices to Report CS.52/09, be agreed in respect of services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate, including a 10p increase on the hourly rate for short stay car parks; and subject to the correction in relation to the charging regime at Talkin Tarn Car Park i.e. £1.00 for any duration between 10.00 am – 6.00 pm; and £25.00 per year for an annual permit.
3. That the fees and charges, as set out in the relevant Appendices to report DS.96/09, be approved with effect from 1 April 2010 in respect of the service areas and functions falling within the Development Services Directorate.

4. That the fees and charges, as set out in Appendix A to Report LDS.85/09, be approved with effect from 1 April 2010 in respect of the service areas and functions falling within the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.

5. That the Overview and Scrutiny Panels be thanked for their consideration of and contribution to the matter.”
RESOLVED: 1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.

EEOSP.10/10
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

EEOSP.11/10
TRANSFORMATION OF SCRUTINY

Further to the Scrutiny Chairs Group held on 16 December 2009 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) responded to concerns raised regarding the transformation of scrutiny.

Ms Mooney outlined the background to the concerns and felt that each Overview and Scrutiny Panel deserved a full response to the concerns.

Ms Mooney was concerned that some members of staff believed that the Scrutiny Team had been lobbying Scrutiny Members for their jobs to remain and that it was inappropriate that Scrutiny Officers had been asked to supply an analysis of Scrutiny.  Ms Mooney asked for reassurance that Scrutiny Officers had not written the letter to her in response to discussions at the Scrutiny Chairs Group meeting.

Ms Mooney understood that the main concerns for Overview and Scrutiny were the reasons for the reduction in scrutiny support and the practical implications of the reduction.  She stressed that she understood the importance of Overview and Scrutiny and felt that the enhanced role of the new Strategic Management Team along with the 1 FTE scrutiny support officer would provide the appropriate level of support needed for scrutiny to remain effective within the Authority.  She added that several other authorities worked in a similar way and had good scrutiny functions.  She stressed that the main driver for the restructure was the need to make significant savings and the concern that the Council did not make unnecessary cuts to their front-line services.

During discussion Members raised concerns about the support of the Strategic Management Team and about the impartiality and workload commitments of the new Strategic Management Team and highlighted past issues with support from the Senior Management Team.  

The Chairman confirmed that the letter to the Chief Executive had been written by her on behalf of, and with full agreement of, the Scrutiny Chairs Group and Members confirmed that they had not been lobbied by any Member of staff.  

Members felt they had not been kept fully informed of progress despite there being a Cross Party Working Group.  Members were unclear of the function of the Group and the Terms of Reference and believed that there was no clear chain of communication.  There had also been confusion around which information was to be kept confidential.
Members were concerned that meetings were cancelled or postponed because reports could not be completed due to officers being unsure of their roles and who was responsible for reports on specific issues.  Members asked who to contact if reports were not completed because there had been insufficient time.  Ms Mooney advised that she would deal with such issues.  

Members highlighted the need to ensure that Scrutiny remained independent and felt that the independence should be protected to ensure that Scrutiny was holding the Executive to account properly.

Members spoke in support of the scrutiny officers and highlighted the support that they provided both to the Chairmen of the Panels and to individual scrutiny Members.

Members felt strongly that the new Strategic Management Team and the Executive had to be open to new ways of working to ensure that the proposals worked and enabled Scrutiny to carry on producing good work and holding the Executive to account.

Ms Mooney reassured Members that she fully supported Overview and Scrutiny and that all officers in the Authority worked equally for all Elected Members.  She understood that the proposals may require a change in how some Officers currently worked, but all Senior Officers, including those newly appointed to the Strategic Management Team would be very clear about there support for Overview and Scrutiny and this key role was now an integral part of their job description.

RESOLVED – The Panel noted the intentions of the proposal and how Overview and Scrutiny would be taken forward with the support of the Strategic Management Team.

EEOSP.12/10
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDUE RULE
It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

[The meeting ended at 13:05]

